



BIODIVERSITY CONSERVATION ORGANISATION (BIOCOOR)
RESOURCE MOBILISATION STRATEGY 2024-2029

CONTENTS	
1.0. INTRODUCTION	3
1.1. Background and Context	3
1.2. Mission, Vision, and Values for Resource Mobilization	5
1.3. Objectives	5
2.0. BIOCOOR'S NICHE AND COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE	6
3.0. ASSESSMENT OF THE FUNDING LANDSCAPE FOR BIOCOOR RWANDA \dots	7
3.1. Donor Landscape in Rwanda	7
3.2. Trends in Global and Local Funding for Biodiversity	7
3.3. Funding Opportunities and Constraints in Rwanda	8
3.4. Challenges and Constraints in Securing Funding	8
4.0. FINANCIAL ANALYSIS AND CURRENT STATUS OF BIOCOOR	9
4.1. Financial Analysis of BIOCOOR's Existing Funding Sources	9
4.2. Financial Health and Funding Gaps	9
4.3. Justification for Five-Year Funding Projections	. 10
4.4. Investment Budget	. 10
5.0. CASE FOR SUPPORT FOR BIOCOOR	11
5.1. Analysis of the Case for Support	
5.2. Value Proposition and Unique Selling Points	. 11
5.3. Key Impact Areas and Benefits to Communities and Biodiversity	. 12
6.0. SWOT ANALYIS	
6.1. Capacity-Building Needs Assessment	. 16
7.0. APPROACHES TO RESOURCE MOBILIZATION	. 16
7.1. Strategic Approaches to Grant Acquisition	. 16
7.2. Corporate Partnerships and Sponsorships	. 17
7.2. Individual and Major Donor Programs	. 17
7.3. Community Fundraising and Local Engagement	. 18
8.0. STAKEHOLDER ANALYSIS FOR RESOURCE MOBILIZATION	. 18
8.1. Key Stakeholders and Their Roles	19
8.2. Relationship Mapping and Engagement Strategies	. 19
8.3. Opportunities for Collaborative Partnerships	214
9.0. RISKS AND MITIGATION MEASURE	25

10. SUSTAINABILITY	27
11. CAPACITY BULDING PLAN	27
12. COMMUNICATION STRATEGY	28
13. INNOVATION FRAMEWORK	29
14. MONITORING AND EVALATUATION (M&E) Framework	31
15. RESOURCE MOBILISATION ACTION PLAN	33
16. CONCLUSION	34

1.0. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Background and Context

BIOCOOR Rwanda, a youth-led non-governmental organization (NGO), has deep roots in Rwanda's rural landscapes, where urgent challenges around biodiversity conservation and sustainable community development are evident. Founded in 2012 and formally incorporated in 2020, BIOCOOR was born out of a shared vision among young Rwandans who sought to address the intertwined issues of biodiversity conservation, environmental management, community health, and climate change adaptation. This vision reflects a belief that the future of Rwanda's rich natural heritage and the well-being of its communities are interdependent, necessitating a holistic approach that integrates conservation with sustainable development.

From its inception, BIOCOOR has been dedicated to enhancing biodiversity while simultaneously supporting the livelihoods of the communities that depend on these resources. Early efforts focused on mobilizing local youth to actively engage in conservation, raising awareness about environmental issues, and promoting sustainable practices in agroecology and natural resource management. Over the years, these efforts have expanded and matured, transforming BIOCOOR into a significant player in Rwanda's conservation sector. The formal incorporation of BIOCOOR in 2020 marked a fundamental milestone, allowing the organization to broaden its impact, build partnerships, and secure resources essential for scaling its initiatives.

BIOCOOR's operational strategies emphasize local engagement and community empowerment, particularly within Rwanda's biodiverse forested regions, including Nyungwe National Park, the Kibirizi-Muyira remnant forest, and the Lake Kivu area. These ecosystems are not only rich in unique flora and fauna but also provide essential services to local populations. Increasing pressures from population growth, agricultural expansion, and unsustainable resource use have created an urgent need for proactive, adaptive responses. To address these challenges, BIOCOOR runs a suite of programs aimed at promoting sustainable land-use practices, restoring degraded ecosystems, and enhancing community resilience to environmental and economic shocks. Engaging local youth and communities through educational campaigns and training underscores the importance of biodiversity conservation, helping ensure that the community is informed and invested in these efforts.

Further, BIOCOOR's interventions extend to sustainable agriculture and agroecology, focusing on practices that improve soil health, boost crop yields, and strengthen food security, all while minimizing environmental impact. Through these efforts, BIOCOOR promotes a community-driven conservation model that not only safeguards biodiversity but also provides sustainable livelihoods. One example is eco-tourism development, which creates alternative income opportunities for local communities by linking conservation efforts with economic benefits, thereby strengthening the connection between community well-being and environmental stewardship. Furthermore, the organization is dedicated to reforestation and habitat restoration, which support biodiversity, improve ecosystem services, and help mitigate climate change impacts.

Looking ahead, BIOCOOR's strategic plan for 2023-2027 focuses on the dual objectives of biodiversity conservation and community development. Recognizing that successful conservation depends on community participation, BIOCOOR is committed to delivering tangible benefits to local communities through improved livelihoods, health outcomes, and access to education and resources. Achieving these goals requires a robust resource mobilization strategy, aimed at securing the financial and material resources necessary to support BIOCOOR's ambitious vision. This strategy takes a diversified approach, including securing grants from local and international funders, establishing corporate partnerships, implementing community-based fundraising, and exploring innovative financing mechanisms such as carbon credits and payments for ecosystem services.

BIOCOOR's alignment with Rwanda's National Strategy for Transformation (NST2) and golobal goals such as SDGs positions it as a vital partner in advancing national priorities, such as biodiversity conservation, agroecology, and ecosystem restoration. Rwanda's NST2 strategy emphasizes integrated environmental management and poverty reduction, with a focus on sustainable development, biodiversity conservation, and ecosystem restoration in line with both national and global priorities. BIOCOOR's interventions directly support these goals, as evidenced in its programs for sustainable agriculture around Nyungwe National Park and Lake Kivu, which promote eco-friendly farming, enhance food security, and conserve biodiversity.

Rwanda's broader conservation agenda, which includes the protection of key ecosystems like Volcanoes, Akagera, and Nyungwe National Parks, has positioned biodiversity not only as a national heritage but as a foundation for sustainable growth. BIOCOOR's work—ranging from community conservation and advocacy to biodiversity management—aligns with this national directive by protecting local ecosystems while promoting environmental stewardship among the communities it serves. Further, BIOCOOR's agroecology interventions, which train farmers in sustainable practices and support market access for eco-certified products, reinforce NST2's emphasis on sustainable agriculture, rural development, and resilience to climate change. Additionally, BIOCOOR's ecosystem restoration projects complement national efforts such as the "Green Gicumbi" initiative, which seeks to reverse land degradation and enhance climate resilience. By actively engaging local communities in restoration, BIOCOOR supports NST2's goals of sustainable environmental management and community-based resilience.

In each program area—conservation, sustainable agriculture, and restoration—BIOCOOR's strategies are not only harmonious with NST2's objectives but contribute to Rwanda's broader goals for economic and social transformation. Emphasizing measurable, results-oriented programs, BIOCOOR meets the evolving expectations of the donor landscape, which increasingly values transparency, accountability, and impact. This alignment strengthens BIOCOOR's capacity to attract diverse funding, boosting the sustainability of its interventions and advancing Rwanda's vision for a sustainable, inclusive future.

BIOCOOR's main programs deliver impactful outcomes across three primary areas:

Community Conservation and Eco-Advocacy: This program raises awareness of biodiversity conservation and sustainable resource use through workshops and community-driven initiatives. Supporting local ecotourism and partnering with authorities, the program advocates for policies that promote long-term conservation, attracting conservation-oriented donors and government partners.

Agroecology and Bioeconomy: This program serves communities near Nyungwe National Park and Lake Kivu, promoting eco-friendly farming, supporting indigenous crop cultivation, and establishing demonstration farms. It appeals to donors focused on rural economic growth, food security, and environmental sustainability through market access initiatives and value-added eco-products.

Biodiversity Management and Ecosystem Restoration: This program protects habitats through biodiversity surveys, conservation action plans, and sustainable land management. With measurable outcomes in ecosystem resilience and biodiversity, it aligns with priorities of climate and environment-focused donors.

Through these efforts, BIOCOOR serves as a strategic partner to Rwanda in achieving sustainable development that integrates conservation, community well-being, and economic resilience. This synergy between BIOCOOR's mission and Rwanda's national and global priorities amplifies its capacity to secure long-term funding, supporting both the sustainability of its interventions and Rwanda's broader vision for a balanced, sustainable future.

1.2. Mission, Vision, and Values for Resource Mobilization

Mission

To mobilize resources to support innovative and impactful projects in biodiversity conservation, agroecology, climate protection, ecotourism, community health, and environmental sustainability, driving the effective and efficient natural resources management and governance in Rwanda and beyond.

Vision

To become a leading organization in resource mobilization for environmental and community development, leveraging diverse funding sources to achieve significant and sustainable impact.

Values

- Integrity: Adherence to ethical practices and transparency in all resource mobilization activities.
- Accountability: Responsiveness to stakeholders and donors with clear reporting and evaluation.
- Collaboration: Building partnerships and engaging with a broad range of stakeholders for mutual benefit.
- Innovation: Embracing creative approaches to fundraising and resource mobilization.
- Sustainability: Ensuring long-term financial stability to support ongoing and future initiatives.

1.3. Objectives

In developing BIOCOOR's resource mobilization strategy, a set of clearly defined objectives have been established, with sustainability as a fundamental principle. These goals and objectives are intended to provide a solid financial foundation while enhancing the organization's capacity to secure and manage funding effectively.

- A primary objective is to cultivate a diverse and resilient funding portfolio that reduces dependence on any single source. This will involve engaging with a variety of funding channels, including local and international donors, corporate partnerships, and government grants.
- Equally important is the goal of strengthening donor engagement and retention. The strategy seeks to deepen connections with current supporters and attract new ones by implementing personalized communication approaches, offering regular updates on the impact of their contributions, and organizing exclusive events. Enhancing donor retention rates and recognizing the loyalty of long-term supporters are critical objectives that will drive efforts to expand and maintain the donor base.
- To broaden BIOCOOR's reach and enhance its appeal, the strategy emphasizes improving
 visibility and outreach through both digital and traditional media channels. Through expanding
 its digital presence with targeted social media campaigns, an updated website, and online
 fundraising platforms, BIOCOOR will increase engagement and attract new donors.
- Additionally, BIOCOOR will implement a comprehensive financial management system that enables precise tracking of donations, expenditures, and project impacts. Through providing

regular financial reports and annual impact statements, BIOCOOR will ensure accountability and build trust with donors and stakeholders, reinforcing its commitment to ethical and effective financial practices.

- Building strategic partnerships and collaborations will be another critical goal. Through forging alliances with other NGOs, government entities, and corporate partners, BIOCOOR will enhance its resource mobilization efforts and improve project outcomes.
- Securing institutional support and competitive grants is essential for BIOCOOR's long-term sustainability. To achieve this, BIOCOOR will establish a dedicated grant-writing team focused on targeting major institutional grants.
- Finally, a comprehensive sustainability plan will be developed to guide BIOCOOR's long-term resource mobilization efforts. This plan will encompass strategies for income generation, cost management, and organizational development. Regular reviews and updates will be conducted to adapt to evolving circumstances, ensuring that the sustainability plan remains effective and aligned with BIOCOOR's ongoing needs and objectives.

2.0. BIOCOOR'S NICHE AND COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE

BIOCOOR Rwanda's competitive advantage stems from its strategic positioning within Rwanda's biodiversity conservation and sustainable development space, coupled with its youth-led approach that directly aligns with national and global development priorities. Through integrating conservation with socio-economic growth, BIOCOOR not only addresses environmental protection but also advances community resilience, particularly for the young demographic essential to Rwanda's future.

The youth-led structure of BIOCOOR enables it to mobilize young people, instilling environmental responsibility while promoting leadership skills. This approach is critical, as the youth population plays a significant role in shaping Rwanda's future development. The organization's focus on educating and empowering youth to lead conservation efforts differentiates it from other NGOs, positioning it as a dynamic model that addresses both immediate environmental needs and future sustainability by creating invested young advocates who will carry these initiatives forward.

BIOCOOR's operational focus in ecologically crucial areas like Nyungwe National Park, Kibirizi-Muyira remnant forest, and the Lake Kivu region provides an additional advantage. These areas not only house rich biodiversity but also serve as primary resources for surrounding communities. BIOCOOR's programs are tailored to the specific challenges and opportunities within these regions, which include promoting eco-tourism, sustainable land use, and agroecology. Through choosing these regions, BIOCOOR maximizes its ecological impact and relevance to local livelihoods, creating sustainable economic models that demonstrate the interconnectedness of environmental conservation and community empowerment.

Further enhancing its competitive edge, BIOCOOR's objectives are in close alignment with Rwanda's Vision 2050, National Strategy for Transformation (NST2), Global Goals such as SDGs, and the Green Growth and Climate Resilient Strategy (GGCRS). This alignment places BIOCOOR as a key partner in Rwanda's broader sustainable development goals, boosting its credibility with both governmental and international stakeholders. It positions BIOCOOR to access diverse funding streams and partnerships due to its adherence to national and global priorities, which are increasingly focused on integrated approaches to development and conservation.

BIOCOOR's forward-looking methodologies also amplify its competitive advantage. The organization continuously adapts its programs and mobilization strategies, staying responsive to Rwanda's changing environmental and socio-economic landscapes. Its resource mobilization strategy, targeting grants, corporate partnerships, and innovative financing mechanisms like carbon credits, exemplifies this adaptability. This approach not only supports BIOCOOR's growth but also secures sustainable funding to continue its mission, ensuring longevity and increased influence within Rwanda's conservation and development ecosystem.

Generally, BIOCOOR's competitive advantage is shaped by its youth-driven model, strategic geographical focus, close alignment with national development frameworks, and adaptive resource mobilization strategies

3.0. ASSESSMENT OF THE FUNDING LANDSCAPE

3.1. Donor Landscape in Rwanda

Rwanda's donor landscape includes a mix of bilateral and multilateral agencies, private foundations, corporate sponsors, and international NGOs that support biodiversity conservation, sustainable agriculture, and community-driven development. Key contributors include the Global Environment Facility (GEF), the World Bank, the European Union, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), and the African Development Bank, which fund large-scale environmental and community development projects. In addition, Rwanda benefits from partnerships with conservation-focused international organizations like the World Wide Fund for Nature (WWF) and the Wildlife Conservation Society (WCS) among others.

In recent years, Rwanda has gained attention for its proactive conservation policies, making it an attractive partner for environmental funding. For instance, Rwanda's commitment to restoring degraded lands, such as through the African Forest Landscape Restoration Initiative (AFR100), has attracted financing from organizations like the German Development Bank (KfW) and the Green Climate Fund. The Rwanda Green Fund (FONERWA), a national financing mechanism for climate and environment projects, has further opened up opportunities by channeling international and local investments into impactful projects. Such investments could support BIOCOOR's work in biodiversity and sustainable development, but the organisation has to align with Rwanda's environmental and community resilience priorities.

3.2. Trends in Global and Local Funding for Biodiversity

Globally, funding for biodiversity and climate resilience has grown as awareness of the impacts of environmental degradation on communities and ecosystems increases. The UN Decade on Ecosystem Restoration (2021–2030) emphasizes commitments to habitat restoration and has driven new funding streams from donors prioritizing nature-based solutions. Additionally, global trends highlight a shift towards funding integrated approaches that combine biodiversity conservation with community development, favoring initiatives like BIOCOOR's model that merges ecosystem protection with local economic benefits.

In Rwanda, similar trends are apparent. The government's Vision 2050 and the National Strategy for Transformation (NST2) emphasize a sustainable development model that promotes biodiversity while addressing rural poverty. Consequently, funding for community-based biodiversity projects, ecotourism, agroecology, and reforestation is increasing. As an example, the Green Gicumbi project, financed by the Green Climate Fund, aims to enhance climate resilience in a local community through land restoration and improved agricultural practices, setting a precedent for similar funding in other Rwandan regions. Such trends provide

BIOCOOR with a conducive funding environment where conservation and socio-economic development are integrated goals of both local and international funders.

3.3. Funding Opportunities and Constraints in Rwanda

BIOCOOR's objectives align with several funding opportunities emerging from both international and local channels. Opportunities include grants from multilateral agencies like the Global Environment Facility, which supports biodiversity initiatives within Africa, and international conservation grants from entities like the Critical Ecosystem Partnership Fund. Additionally, innovative funding mechanisms such as payments for ecosystem services (PES) and carbon credits are gaining traction in Rwanda, with organizations like FONERWA facilitating PES programs to reward communities for their conservation efforts.

However, Rwanda's funding landscape also presents constraints. The reliance on international donors can be volatile due to shifting political or economic priorities in donor countries, potentially impacting long-term funding commitments. Moreover, the competitive nature of conservation funding means that smaller, youth-led organizations like BIOCOOR face stiff competition from more established institutions with greater resources. Additionally, the limited availability of unrestricted funding restricts BIOCOOR's flexibility to cover operational costs, which are crucial for building internal capacity and sustaining long-term impact.

3.4. Challenges and Constraints in Securing Funding

Securing consistent funding for community-based biodiversity projects poses challenges, especially for youth-led organizations like BIOCOOR. One significant challenge is the increasing demand from funders for measurable outcomes and accountability, which requires organizations to have robust monitoring and evaluation systems. As a smaller organization, BIOCOOR may face limitations in meeting these demands due to resource constraints, particularly if funding does not cover administrative or operational support.

Another challenge is the geographical preference of some donors who prioritize funding regions of high biodiversity under immediate threat, which may sideline some of Rwanda's less-publicized regions. In addition, the trend toward "results-based" funding can disadvantage long-term projects like ecosystem restoration, which require years before measurable ecological outcomes can be demonstrated. Furthermore, limited donor funding for general operational costs means that BIOCOOR must allocate resources carefully, often at the expense of capacity building and project scaling.

For youth-led organizations, fundraising expertise itself can be a constraint. In Rwanda, grant application and donor engagement skills remain developing, particularly in NGOs outside major urban centers. This knowledge gap can limit BIOCOOR's capacity to access complex funding opportunities such as those requiring advanced financial and technical reporting. Building partnerships with more established organizations or engaging consultants for grant applications may mitigate this issue but at an additional cost that requires funding support.

Further, BIOCOOR operates within a promising yet challenging funding environment. While Rwanda's strong national strategies for sustainable development and conservation attract international support, smaller organizations face hurdles in competing for limited resources, meeting stringent donor requirements, and covering essential operational costs. Adapting to these dynamics through strengthened resource mobilization strategies, such as exploring carbon credits or engaging local corporate sponsors, could enhance BIOCOOR's funding resilience and broaden its impact within Rwanda's conservation and community development landscape.

4.0. FINANCIAL ANALYSIS AND CURRENT STATUS OF BIOCOOR

4.1. Financial Analysis of BIOCOOR's Existing Funding Sources

BIOCOOR has shown a strong ability to mobilize financial support, drawing from various sources such as international organizations, local governments, businesses, and community contributions. This funding mix has enabled BIOCOOR to carry out impactful conservation and community health projects. The primary contributors include international organizations like Trocaire, which provides critical funding for large-scale projects, and local government entities, which support BIOCOOR with in-kind contributions. This diverse support base demonstrates BIOCOOR's capacity to attract and retain key funders, highlighting a level of financial resilience that is impressive for a youth-led organization.

However, the analysis also indicates a significant reliance on a limited number of funders. BIOCOOR's funding base lacks the breadth necessary to shield it from the potential withdrawal or reduction of key contributions. Such dependency poses a vulnerability in BIOCOOR's financial structure, as a decline in support from any of its primary funders could disrupt its ongoing projects and hinder strategic growth plans. To strengthen financial resilience, it is essential for BIOCOOR to continue diversifying its income streams, especially by expanding partnerships with local businesses, increasing corporate social responsibility (CSR) contributions, and exploring philanthropic channels.

4.2. Financial Health and Funding Gaps

BIOCOOR's current financial health, while somehow stable, exhibits fluctuations in previous periods due to the variability of its income streams. The organization's income history shows periods of both growth and financial uncertainty, largely tied to the timing and volume of external grants. For instance, fluctuations in project funding from major international donors impact BIOCOOR's ability to consistently plan and expand its conservation interventions.

The reliance on a few substantial funders highlights a funding gap in terms of predictable income sources, which limits BIOCOOR's financial flexibility. Gaps are particularly evident in unrestricted funds, which would enable BIOCOOR to cover operational costs and invest in internal capacities such as monitoring, evaluation, resources mobilisation, and strategic development. Diversified and consistent funding would allow BIOCOOR to bridge these gaps, ensuring that both project-specific and core operational needs are met. Expanding the funding base through local and international philanthropy, CSR contributions, and individual donations would help BIOCOOR achieve a more balanced income structure, mitigating risks associated with reliance on major grants.

The table below outlines the funding projections for BIOCOOR Rwanda over the next five years. The incremental increases in grants, CSR, crowdfunding, and local fundraising or income generating activities have been revised to ensure realistic growth in funding projections

Category	FY 24/25	FY 25/26	FY 26/27	FY 27/28	FY 28/29	Total
Grants	\$180,000	\$392,000	\$511,000	\$720,000	\$1,107,000	\$2,910,000
CSR	\$5,000	\$15,000	\$30,000	\$85,000	\$125,000	\$260,000
Crowdfunding	\$2,500	\$15,000	\$25,000	\$75,000	\$90,000	\$207,500

Philanthropic donations	\$10,000	\$25,000	\$45,000	\$70,000	\$130,000	\$280,000
Local/IGA	\$7,500	\$12,500	\$20,000	\$50,000	\$30,000	\$120,000
Total	\$205,000	\$459,500	\$631,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,482,000	\$3,777,500

4.3. Justification for Five-Year Funding Projections

BIOCOOR's five-year funding projections reflect a strategic approach to achieving financial sustainability and operational expansion. The projections include increments in grants, CSR contributions, crowdfunding, philanthropic donations, and local income-generating activities. These categories are realistic and demonstrate a comprehensive plan to diversify income sources and build a more stable funding base.

The projections also align with BIOCOOR's current trajectory and broader funding trends in biodiversity conservation and community development. The targeted increase in grant funding, from \$180,000 in FY 24/25 to \$1,107,000 by FY 28/29, aligns with BIOCOOR's goals of scaling its impact in high-priority areas such as Nyungwe National Park and Lake Kivu. Given the global focus on biodiversity and climate resilience, grant opportunities are likely to expand, especially as international donors prioritize regions with high biodiversity value like Rwanda.

CSR contributions and philanthropic donations are set to increase steadily as BIOCOOR strengthens partnerships with local businesses and seeks additional support from corporate foundations. The crowdfunding and income-generating projections indicate a commitment to leveraging grassroots support and community buy-in. These sources are essential to building BIOCOOR's community-based funding base, as they offer a direct way for stakeholders to support specific initiatives, thereby enhancing public engagement.

The five-year funding projections are thus both ambitious and well-founded, aiming to balance immediate project needs with long-term financial resilience. By following this plan, BIOCOOR can secure a diversified funding portfolio, providing the organization with the flexibility to adapt to emerging opportunities and challenges while achieving its mission of biodiversity conservation and community health improvement in Rwanda.

4.4. Investment Budget

For BIOCOOR, to be successful, a strategically planned investment budget is essential for achieving its resource mobilization objectives. Allocating \$15000 annually to resource mobilization activities underscores the organization's commitment to sustained and effective fundraising efforts.

This budget allocation will cover crucial expenses such as staff salaries, marketing, and fundraising activities. Investing in skilled personnel is vital, as it ensures BIOCOOR has the expertise to engage donors, craft compelling proposals, and manage fundraising campaigns. This human resource investment is integral to maintaining a robust fundraising operation, thereby enhancing the organization's ability to secure financial support. Additionally, funds will be directed towards marketing efforts to bolster BIOCOOR's visibility, increase donor awareness, and attract new supporters.

Prioritizing strategies with proven returns, such as targeted grant applications and high-impact corporate partnerships, will maximize the return on investment. Grant applications, when aligned with donor priorities and supported by a solid track record, can be a reliable and significant source of

funding. BIOCOOR's experience in biodiversity conservation and community health positions it well to secure grants from national and international foundations that align with its mission (OECD, 2023). Similarly, cultivating corporate partnerships provides opportunities for substantial funding and long-term relationships with businesses committed to sustainable development and environmental stewardship (Rwanda Development Board, 2023). By focusing on these high-impact strategies, BIOCOOR can achieve substantial financial returns and ensure long-term sustainability.

The proposed five-year timeline to meet the funding goal is both ambitious and achievable, contingent upon regular evaluations to assess progress and make necessary adjustments. This phased approach allows BIOCOOR to set annual milestones for evaluating the effectiveness of its resource mobilization strategies and making adjustments as needed. For a local NGO like BIOCOOR, this structured timeline is critical for maintaining focus and alignment with long-term goals. Regular evaluations will enable BIOCOOR to adapt to changes in the donor landscape and capitalize on emerging opportunities, ensuring continuous progress towards financial targets (Crowdfund Insider, 2023).

BIOCOOR's investment budget strategy is designed to be both strategic and impactful, providing a clear pathway to achieving its resource mobilization goals. By effectively managing its resources and focusing on high-return strategies, BIOCOOR can advance its mission of biodiversity conservation and community development.

5.0. CASE FOR SUPPORT FOR BIOCOOR

5.1. Analysis of the Case for Support

BIOCOOR's Case for Support is grounded in its dual commitment to both biodiversity conservation and community development in Rwanda. The organization positions itself as a youth-led entity with a clear and compelling mission: to conserve Rwanda's rich ecological heritage while empowering local communities to achieve socio-economic development through sustainable practices. The core of BIOCOOR's case for support rests on its ability to deliver high-impact programs that address urgent environmental issues, such as habitat loss, deforestation, and biodiversity depletion, while simultaneously promote local economic development through programs such as agro-ecology, ecotourism, and sustainable land-use practices.

BIOCOOR's strategic alignment with national priorities, such as Vision 2050 and the National Strategy for Transformation (NST2), strengthens its case by showing its commitment to Rwanda's broader development agenda. Additionally, the emphasis on youth engagement and community resilience in biodiversity conservation makes BIOCOOR an essential partner in addressing Rwanda's pressing challenges in climate change adaptation, sustainable agriculture, and environmental protection. Its track record of attracting and managing funding from reputable international organisations and funders, local governments, and businesses provides further credibility to the organization's case for support.

The analysis of BIOCOOR's case for support demonstrates that the organization's impact is not only tangible in terms of environmental outcomes but also valuable in terms of socio-economic benefits to the communities it serves. However, to ensure long-term success, BIOCOOR needs to clearly communicate its goals, outcomes, and strategies to a broad range of potential donors and stakeholders, demonstrating both the relevance and sustainability of its initiatives.

5.2. Value Proposition and Unique Selling Points

BIOCOOR's Value Proposition lies in its unique ability to combine biodiversity conservation with community development in a way that benefits both people and the environment. This dual approach provides a holistic solution to the challenges of environmental degradation and poverty, particularly in

rural areas. The value of BIOCOOR's work is particularly apparent when considering the following unique selling points (USPs):

Youth-Led Approach: BIOCOOR's focus on youth as both beneficiaries and active participants in conservation efforts is a key differentiator. The large youth population in Rwanda represents a critical demographic for the country's future, and BIOCOOR's efforts to engage young people in environmental stewardship create a sustainable pipeline of future leaders in conservation and sustainable development.

Biodiversity and Community Synergy: BIOCOOR integrates conservation with socio-economic empowerment, ensuring that the conservation of biodiversity does not come at the expense of local livelihoods. Through embedding programs like agro-ecology and eco-tourism in high-priority biodiversity areas, BIOCOOR demonstrates that protecting ecosystems can be compatible with local economic growth. This synergy between nature and people sets BIOCOOR apart from other organizations focused solely on one or the other.

Strategic Focus on High-Impact Ecosystems: BIOCOOR's choice of intervention areas, including Nyungwe National Park, the Kibirizi-Muyira forest, and Lake Kivu, allows the organization to concentrate efforts on critical ecosystems that are central to Rwanda's ecological health. This targeted approach enables BIOCOOR to maximize its impact on biodiversity while addressing local community needs.

Alignment with National and Global Development Goals: BIOCOOR's interventions align with Rwanda's Vision 2050, the Green Growth and Climate Resilient Strategy (GGCRS), SDGs and the National Strategy for Transformation (NST2). This alignment not only enhances BIOCOOR's relevance but also establishes it as a strategic partner in Rwanda's broader development agenda. Donors and stakeholders are more likely to support projects that contribute to national and international sustainability goals.

5.3. Key Impact Areas and Benefits to Communities and Biodiversity

BIOCOOR's work touches several key impact areas, each of which has profound benefits for both biodiversity conservation and community development. These areas include:

Biodiversity Conservation: Through its interventions in high-priority ecosystems such as Nyungwe National Park and Lake Kivu, BIOCOOR plays a fundamental role in protecting and restoring critical habitats. Key conservation outcomes include the preservation of endangered species, the restoration of forest cover, and the promotion of sustainable land-use practices. Through conserving biodiversity, BIOCOOR ensures the long-term health of Rwanda's ecosystems, which are vital for the country's environmental and economic stability.

Climate Change Mitigation and Adaptation: BIOCOOR's activities contribute directly to Rwanda's climate resilience. Through promoting sustainable agricultural practices, agroforestry, and carbon sequestration, BIOCOOR helps local communities adapt to climate change and mitigate its impacts. The organization's focus on ecosystem-based adaptation creates long-term environmental benefits, such as reducing soil erosion, improving water quality, and increasing resilience to extreme weather events.

Economic Empowerment and Livelihood Development: Through linking conservation with economic activities such as eco-tourism, sustainable agriculture, and local income-generating activities (IGA), BIOCOOR offers communities the opportunity to benefit financially from the conservation of natural resources. These programs not only provide an alternative to environmentally damaging practices but also enhance community income, promote job creation, and support local enterprise development.

Youth Empowerment and Education: BIOCOOR's youth-focused initiatives are aimed at cultivating environmental consciousness and leadership among Rwanda's young population. Through its programs, BIOCOOR provides youth with valuable skills in areas such as sustainable agriculture, ecotourism, and natural resource management. These programs not only equip young people with the skills they need to contribute to Rwanda's green economy but also build a generation of advocates for biodiversity conservation.

Health and Well-being: BIOCOOR's interventions have a direct impact on the health and well-being of local communities. Through promoting improved water management, reduced deforestation, and sustainable agriculture, BIOCOOR's projects contribute to healthier ecosystems, which in turn lead to better nutrition, clean water access, and improved air quality for local populations.

Finally, BIOCOOR's Case for Support is built around a compelling value proposition: it provides a model for sustainable development that simultaneously addresses critical environmental challenges and promotes socio-economic growth. Its unique selling points—including a youth-led approach, integrated biodiversity and community development, and alignment with national goals—make it an attractive partner for donors and stakeholders.

6.0. SWOT ANALYIS

This section provides a comprehensive analysis of BIOCOOR's organizational strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats (SWOT), as well as an assessment of its current capacity and future needs. The SWOT analysis identifies key internal and external factors that impact the organization's ability to achieve its mission of promoting biodiversity conservation and community development. Additionally, this section highlights the capacity-building needs essential for BIOCOOR's continued growth and sustainability. Through assessing BIOCOOR's current capabilities and areas for development, the analysis offers valuable insights into how the organization can strengthen its operations, diversify funding sources, and enhance its impact on both the environment and the communities it serves.

Strengths	Weaknesses
Youth-Led Focus: Emphasis on involving young people in biodiversity conservation and sustainable development, fostering long-term leadership.	Financial Instability: Heavy reliance on a small number of key donors, which creates vulnerability to funding fluctuations.
Diverse Funding Sources: Secured funding from international donors, local businesses, the Government of Rwanda, and community contributions.	Limited Internal Capacity: Challenges in areas like project management, financial management, and monitoring and evaluation (M&E) systems, hindering scalability.
Strong Local Community Engagement: Active involvement with local communities, ensuring strong grassroots support and project sustainability.	Low Public Awareness: Limited outreach and visibility among the broader public, affecting opportunities for fundraising and partnerships.
Alignment with National Development Priorities: BIOCOOR's activities align with Rwanda's Vision 2050, NST2, and GGCRS, making it a strategic partner in national goals.	Operational Overstretch: BIOCOOR may lack the necessary resources or human capital to expand its activities or manage an increasing portfolio effectively.
Proven Track Record in Impact: Successful implementation of projects in biodiversity conservation and community development, backed by partners like Trocaire.	Dependence on Volatile External Funding: External factors such as political and economic instability in the region can impact donor funding and organizational sustainability.

Opportunities	Threats
Growing International Support for Climate and Biodiversity Initiatives: Increased global focus on climate change and biodiversity conservation provides opportunities for more funding and collaborations.	Climate Change and Environmental Degradation: The ongoing environmental challenges, such as climate change and habitat loss, could reduce the effectiveness of conservation initiatives or increase operating costs.
Expansion of Eco-Tourism and Agro-Ecology Initiatives: With Rwanda's commitment to green growth, there is room to expand BIOCOOR's work in eco-tourism and sustainable agriculture, thus diversifying income sources.	Competition for Limited Funding: Increased competition from other NGOs and organizations working in similar sectors (biodiversity and community development) could limit funding opportunities.
Strengthening Government Partnerships: Increased engagement with the Government of Rwanda, especially in biodiversity conservation and youth employment, presents avenues for new projects and funding.	Policy and Regulatory Risks: Changes in local regulations or national policies may impact the scope of BIOCOOR's operations or require significant adjustments to its current programs.
Increased Community Empowerment and Advocacy: The youth demographic provides an opportunity for increasing environmental awareness, youth engagement in advocacy, and the promotion of sustainable practices.	Unpredictable Economic Conditions: Economic fluctuations could affect donor budgets and hinder public and private sector support for conservation initiatives.

6.1. Capacity-Building Needs Assessment

Capacity Area	Current Status	Needed Development	
Project Management	Existing capacity for small-scale projects but limited for scaling.	Training in advanced project management tools and frameworks; development of a Project Management Office (PMO) for large-scale projects.	
Financial Management	Basic financial systems in place, but lack of comprehensive planning and forecasting tools.	Implementation of robust financial systems, including long-term budgeting and forecasting models.	
Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E)	Some M&E frameworks in place, but limited ability to measure long-term impact across projects.	systems, including impact assessments	
Fundraising and Resource Mobilization	Reliant on a small number of donors, with limited diversification of fundraising strategies.	Development of diversified fundraising approaches, including individual giving, corporate sponsorships, and crowdfunding.	
Human Resource Development	A small, overworked team with limited access to continuous professional development.	Increased investment in staff training, leadership development, and capacity building in conservation and community development areas.	

7.0. APPROACHES TO RESOURCE MOBILIZATION

An effective resource mobilization is essential for BIOCOOR to achieve its goals of biodiversity conservation and sustainable community development. A well-rounded and diversified approach to funding ensures that the organization's financial sustainability and resilience against funding fluctuations. Below are comprehensive approaches for each resource mobilization component tailored to BIOCOOR's context.

7.1. Strategic Approaches to Grant Acquisition

Objective: To secure financial support through grants from international and national donors, government agencies, and other philanthropic entities.

Approach:

Diversification of Donor Base: BIOCOOR should expand its funding sources by actively seeking grants from a broad range of donor organizations, including international NGOs, foundations, multilateral institutions (such as the UNDP, GEF), and bilateral donors (such as USAID, FCDO, EU). This reduces dependency on a small group of donors.

Targeted Grant Proposals: Develop tailored proposals for specific environmental and community-focused projects, ensuring alignment with the funders' priorities. For example, targeting biodiversity conservation-focused grants and those that support youth empowerment and climate change mitigation.

Leveraging Government Support: BIOCOOR should strengthen relationships with the Government of Rwanda and pursue public sector funding opportunities, particularly those under the Green Growth and Climate Resilience Strategy and Vision 2050, to support its initiatives in biodiversity and environmental education.

Partnerships for Co-Funding: Engaging in joint funding proposals with other like-minded NGOs and academic institutions can increase the chance of securing large multi-stakeholder funding, especially for complex projects like eco-tourism and sustainable agriculture.

7.2. Corporate Partnerships and Sponsorships

Objective: To engage the private sector through partnerships and sponsorships that align with corporate social responsibility (CSR) goals, focusing on environmental sustainability and community development.

Approach:

CSR Alignment: BIOCOOR should identify and approach companies with a vested interest in environmental sustainability, social responsibility, or community development. Corporations, especially those in industries like agriculture, energy, tourism, and construction, may be looking to support initiatives that align with their environmental and social impact goals.

Customized Sponsorship Packages: Develop tailored sponsorship opportunities for businesses, offering a range of benefits such as branding visibility, participation in community development activities, or eco-tourism initiatives. The sponsorships should align with both BIOCOOR's and the sponsor's CSR goals, ensuring mutual benefit.

Cause-Related Marketing: Work with companies on co-branded marketing campaigns where a portion of sales or profits supports BIOCOOR's projects. These campaigns can focus on biodiversity conservation and the promotion of eco-friendly products or practices.

Employee Engagement Programs: Leverage corporate volunteer programs or skills-based giving, where employees of corporate partners can directly contribute to field projects or provide technical expertise to the organization.

7.2. Individual and Major Donor Programs

Objective: To build a dedicated donor base from individuals and high-net-worth philanthropists who are passionate about biodiversity conservation and community development.

Approach:

Major Donor Cultivation: BIOCOOR should develop a donor stewardship program to attract high-networth individuals (HNWIs) who are interested in long-term, significant investments in sustainable development. This will involve creating a structured engagement plan that includes personalized communication, impact reports, and exclusive events. Tailored Giving Programs: Develop tiered giving programs that cater to both small and large-scale individual donors. For example, offer "friends of BIOCOOR" membership for small-scale supporters, while providing major donors with opportunities to fund specific projects or receive recognition for their contributions.

Targeted Campaigns: Use storytelling, donor impact reports, and multimedia campaigns to highlight the tangible outcomes of individual donations. Emphasizing the direct impact of donors' contributions on local communities and biodiversity preservation can strengthen donor loyalty.

7.3. Community Fundraising and Local Engagement

Objective: To empower local communities and mobilize grassroots resources through fundraising activities and local engagement, ensuring the sustainability of BIOCOOR's projects at the community level.

Approach:

Community-Driven Fundraising: BIOCOOR should support local fundraising efforts in the areas where it operates. This can include community events like clean-up campaigns, tree planting drives, local markets, and cultural festivals. In-kind contributions, such as locally sourced materials and volunteer labor, should also be encouraged to lower project costs.

Local Partnerships and Networks: Collaborate with local businesses, community leaders, and influencers to support BIOCOOR's initiatives. For example, local businesses can offer a percentage of sales to support specific projects or serve as venues for fundraising events.

Micro-Funding and Crowdfunding: BIOCOOR should explore micro-donations and crowdfunding platforms to engage a wider audience, including the diaspora and the general public. These platforms can be particularly effective for funding smaller, high-impact projects like tree planting, environmental education programs, and clean water initiatives.

Community Engagement and Ownership: Establish mechanisms where communities are directly involved in the decision-making and implementation of projects. This creates a sense of ownership and responsibility, motivating local participation in fundraising efforts and ensuring the sustainability of interventions.

BIOCOOR's resource mobilization strategy must be multifaceted, involving a blend of grant acquisition, corporate partnerships, individual donor programs, and community-driven fundraising. Through diversifying its funding sources and creating targeted approaches for each component, BIOCOOR will be able to enhance its financial sustainability and continue its mission to promote biodiversity conservation and community development in Rwanda.

8.0. STAKEHOLDER ANALYSIS FOR RESOURCE MOBILIZATION

A successful resource mobilization strategy for BIOCOOR requires a clear understanding of the various stakeholders involved in or affected by the organization's work. This section provides an indepth analysis of BIOCOOR's key stakeholders, their roles, and how the organization can strategically engage them to secure both financial and non-financial resources. Through identifying and understanding the dynamics between stakeholders—ranging from government agencies and international donors to local communities and private sector partners—BIOCOOR can build strong, sustainable relationships that support its biodiversity conservation and community development efforts. Below is an analysis of strategies;

8.1. Key Stakeholders and Their Roles

Stakeholder	Role/Contribution	Importance to Resource Mobilization
Government of	-Provide policy support, funding, and regulatory frameworks for biodiversity and community development.	-Crucial for access to public funding, especially from national environmental and social development budgets.
Rwanda	-Key partner in national biodiversity programs and environmental policy.	-Government backing lends credibility and provides opportunities for co-funding and public sector grants.
International Donors & NGOs	-Offer funding for large-scale environmental and community development projects.	-Major financial contributors for long- term initiatives; critical in providing both funding and technical expertise.
Local Businesses and SMEs	-Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) initiatives and donations.	-Can offer in-kind contributions, sponsorships, or small grants; critical for localized funding and support.
Private Sector Corporations	-Provide sponsorship, partnership, or cause-related marketing support.	- Essential for securing long-term corporate partnerships and sponsorships, aligning with BIOCOOR's environmental and community development goals.
Community Leaders & Members	-Mobilize local support and participate in community-based fundraising efforts.	-Empowering local communities enhances the sustainability of projects and builds ownership over initiatives.
Academic Institutions & Researchers	-Contribute knowledge, research, and technical expertise in biodiversity conservation and environmental education.	-Partnerships for joint research, innovation, and credibility enhancement; can attract new funding sources and provide thought leadership.
Media and Influencers	-Help spread awareness about BIOCOOR's work and attract donors through public relations and advocacy.	-Key for brand visibility, advocacy campaigns, and mobilizing public support for fundraising initiatives.
Philanthropists and High Net-Worth Individuals (HNWIs)	-Provide major donations and long- term funding for specific projects.	-Vital for BIOCOOR's sustainability through large, unrestricted grants and long-term financial commitments.

8.2. Relationship Mapping and Engagement Strategies

Stakeholder Group	Current Relationship	Engagement Strategy	Expected Outcome
Government of Rwanda	-Key policy support; existing government funding programs for community development.	-Strengthen ties through formal meetings and public-private sector forumsAdvocate for more dedicated funding streams for biodiversity.	-Increased government funding and policy support for biodiversity and community developmentCo-funding opportunities.
International Donors & NGOs	-Existing partnerships with	-Tailored proposals based on donor interests, particularly in	-Renewed and expanded funding from international

	organizations like Trocaire.	environmental and social programsRegular reporting and communications on impact.	organizationsIncreased technical support and cofunding.
Local Businesses and SMEs	-Some support through CSR initiatives.	-Develop CSR partnerships that align with environmental conservation and community healthHighlight the mutual benefits of collaboration.	 Increased local sponsorship and partnerships. Enhanced community involvement in funding initiatives.
Private Sector Corporations	-Limited current collaboration with some companies.	-Identify corporations with environmental or social responsibility goalsCreate co-branded marketing campaigns and employee engagement opportunities.	-Strong, ongoing corporate partnershipsIncreased financial support through corporate giving and employee-driven initiatives.
Community Leaders & Members	-Active involvement in field projects, but limited funding engagement.	-Mobilize grassroots support through local fundraising events and educational campaignsEnsure that communities are involved in planning and decision-making.	-Increased local financial contributionsStronger sense of ownership and responsibility in community development projects.
Academic Institutions & Researchers	-Occasional collaborations on research-based projects.	-Engage in joint research initiatives and apply for collaborative grantsDevelop scholarship programs for local youth in conservation studies.	-Access to new funding streams through research grantsKnowledge-sharing partnerships and technical expertise.
Media and Influencers	-Occasional media coverage and local influencers.	-Regularly engage through media campaigns, stories, and success case studies. Create media partnerships for larger visibility.	-Improved brand visibility and increased donor interestIncreased public support for fundraising campaigns.
Philanthropists and High Net Worth Individuals(HNWIs)	-Potential for future engagement, but limited current involvement.	-Targeted engagement with personal stories of impact and specific project funding needs Host exclusive donor events or private tours.	-Significant long-term funding through major donorsIncreased trust and loyalty from high-networth individuals.

8.3. Opportunities for Collaborative Partnerships

Collaborative	for Collaborative Partners Potential Partners	Expected Benefits	Strategic Approach
Opportunity			
Joint Research and Innovation Projects	-Academic institutions (e.g., University of Rwanda) -International conservation organizations (e.g., WWF, IUCN)	 Increased access to scientific knowledge and research-based funding. Credibility boost through collaboration with recognized institutions. 	-Collaborate on research proposals to secure joint fundingUse research outcomes to demonstrate BIOCOOR's impact to donors.
Corporate Social Responsibility Initiatives	-Private sector corporations in tourism, agriculture, and construction (e.g., Rwanda Development Board, Inyange Industries)	 In-kind support and cash sponsorships. Employee engagement and corporate exposure. 	-Develop CSR proposals that align with corporate sustainability goalsShowcase the environmental impact of CSR partnerships.
Public-Private Partnerships (PPP) for Biodiversity Projects	-Government ministries (Ministry of Environment, Ministry of Youth and Arts) -International development agencies	-Co-funding opportunities for large-scale environmental projectsPolicy advocacy and governmental support for biodiversity conservation.	-Initiate discussions with government on policy alignment and funding opportunities Position BIOCOOR as a trusted partner for government-backed conservation projects.
Community Engagement and Local Business Partnerships	- Local business associations, cooperatives, and community-based organizations	-Increased grassroots financial contributionsStrengthened local buy-in and involvement.	-Organize community fundraising eventsDevelop partnerships with local businesses for small-scale project funding and local resource mobilization.
Crowdfunding and Public Support Campaigns	 Social media platforms (e.g., GoFundMe, Just Giving) Local influencers and media outlets 	-Mobilize small-scale donations from a large audienceBuild broader awareness and advocacy for BIOCOOR's mission.	-Run thematic fundraising campaigns targeting specific projects or milestonesUtilize influencer networks to drive online support.

9.0. RISKS AND MITIGATION MEASURES

Resource mobilization is essential to the sustainability and growth of BIOCOOR, particularly as the organization pursues its mission of biodiversity conservation and community development. However, several risks can impact the effectiveness of these efforts, including fluctuations in funding, political or economic instability, and operational challenges. The following risk matrix outlines the key resource mobilization risks BIOCOOR may encounter, assesses their likelihood and impact, and provides corresponding mitigation measures and contingency plans to minimize disruptions and protect the organization's financial health and operational integrity.

Risk Category	Risk Description	Likelihood	Impact	Mitigation Measures	Contingency Plans
Donor Dependence	Over-reliance on a few major donors, which could lead to significant financial gaps if support is reduced or withdrawn.	High	High	-Diversify donor base by targeting new international, local, and government sourcesExplore alternative funding sources such as crowdfunding and corporate partnerships.	-Develop a contingency plan to cover short-term gaps. -Create a strategic reserve fund for unexpected funding shortfalls.
Fluctuating Funding	Variability in grant funding, resulting in instability for long-term project planning.	Medium	High	-Seek multi-year grants to secure long-term fundingIntroduce flexible funding mechanisms to absorb fluctuations.	-Secure bridging funds from existing partnersPrioritize projects and delay less critical ones in case of budget cuts.
Economic Instability	National or global economic downturns affecting the availability of funds for biodiversity and community projects.	Medium	Medium	-Build relationships with diversified funding sources, including local businesses and individual donorsLeverage government funding programs aligned with national priorities.	-Monitor global economic trends and adjust funding strategies accordinglyScale down non-essential activities during economic downturns.
Political Instability	Political changes or instability within Rwanda or key donor countries impacting funding support or partnerships.	Low	High	-Strengthen relationships with government agencies to ensure alignment with national strategiesEngage in advocacy to maintain donor confidence in long-term projects.	-Develop alternative strategies in case of policy shifts, including exploring new regional funding opportunities.

Operational Risk	Risk of mismanagement of funds or resources, leading to reduced donor confidence and operational inefficiency.	Medium	High	-Enhance internal financial management systems (e.g., QuickBooks, regular audits)Provide ongoing capacity-building for staff in financial management and accountability.	-Develop detailed financial monitoring and reporting mechanismsAssign emergency oversight teams to assess and resolve operational crises.
Reputation Risk	Negative publicity or failure to meet donor expectations could damage BIOCOOR's reputation, limiting future funding opportunities.	Low	Medium	-Ensure transparent and regular communication with donors and stakeholdersImplement robust project evaluation and impact reporting systems.	-Develop a crisis communication plan to handle negative press or situationsAddress donor concerns proactively and transparently.
Community Engagement Risk	Lack of active community involvement or local resistance to initiatives, which can affect the success of projects and donor relations.	Medium	Medium	-Strengthen local community engagement through regular consultations and feedback mechanismsPromote local ownership of projects to ensure community buy-in.	-Set up rapid-response teams to address community concernsReevaluate project strategies based on community feedback and needs.
Technological Risk	Inadequate technology or infrastructure hindering efficient fundraising, communication, and reporting.	Medium	Low	-Invest in modern technology to streamline communication and donor management (e.g., CRM systems)Train staff on using new tools and platforms.	-Set up partnerships with tech companies for support during infrastructure failuresEnsure regular tech support and system updates.

10. SUSTAINABILITY PLAN

BIOCOOR's Sustainability Plan is designed to ensure that its funding strategies lead to long-term financial stability, reducing dependence on any single income source and preparing for fluctuations in donor support. This plan includes:

Income Diversification: BIOCOOR will strategically balance its income streams across grants, corporate partnerships, individual donations, and events. By cultivating a range of funding sources, BIOCOOR aims to safeguard against revenue instability and maintain continuous support for its programs.

Cost-Effective Operations: BIOCOOR will adopt cost-saving measures in its operations to maximize the impact of every dollar raised. This includes streamlining processes, leveraging technology, and optimizing resource allocation.

Multi-Year Funding Commitments: BIOCOOR will focus on securing multi-year commitments from key donors and partners to ensure predictable and stable funding over several years. These commitments allow for better planning and sustained program implementation.

Local Resource Mobilization: BIOCOOR will explore local fundraising opportunities by engaging communities and local businesses in Rwanda. This approach helps to build resilience by relying on internal resources rather than solely depending on international donors.

11. CAPACITY-BUILDING PLAN

To implement an effective resource mobilization strategy, BIOCOOR recognizes the need to invest in its internal capacity. The Capacity-Building Plan aims to develop the skills and knowledge of its staff, equipping them to drive the organization's growth and improve engagement with donors. Key components include:

Grant Writing and Proposal Development Training: BIOCOOR staff will receive training on proposal writing, focusing on crafting compelling narratives, aligning with donor priorities, and building robust budgets and logical frameworks. This training will enhance their ability to produce high-quality applications that stand out in competitive funding landscapes.

Donor Relationship Management: Training in relationship management will help BIOCOOR staff engage effectively with donors, understanding donor motivations and building long-term partnerships. This training will include best practices in communication, reporting, and personalized engagement strategies.

Financial and Project Management Skills: BIOCOOR will strengthen the financial and project management skills of its team to ensure transparent, efficient, and impactful use of funds. This includes training on budgeting, financial reporting, and project tracking systems to meet donor requirements.

Digital and Social Media Marketing: As digital engagement becomes crucial for modern fundraising, BIOCOOR staff will be trained in digital and social media marketing. Skills in creating online campaigns, storytelling, and engaging donors through platforms such as crowdfunding sites and social media will be emphasized.

Continuous Learning Opportunities: To keep up with industry trends, BIOCOOR will encourage staff participation in workshops, conferences, and networks relevant to resource mobilization. This will ensure that the team remains knowledgeable about innovative fundraising techniques and donor engagement strategies.

12. COMMUNICATIONS STRATEGY

BIOCOOR's Communications Strategy aims to build awareness, foster engagement, and cultivate trust among current and potential donors, partners, and the public. Effective communication is critical to inspire support for BIOCOOR's mission and ensure transparency. The Communications Strategy includes:

Targeted Donor Communication: BIOCOOR will develop tailored communication materials for each donor segment, including grant agencies, corporate partners, and individual donors. These materials will highlight specific projects, impact stories, and clear calls to action that align with each donor's interests and values.

Impact Storytelling: Sharing compelling narratives about BIOCOOR's work, particularly its impact on communities and the environment, will be central to its communications. This storytelling will be enhanced with visuals such as photos, videos, and infographics that convey the tangible results of donor contributions.

Digital Outreach and Social Media: A strong digital presence will be established to reach a global audience. BIOCOOR will use social media, email newsletters, and a dynamic website to engage supporters, provide project updates, and share stories. Interactive campaigns, such as social media challenges or webinars, will drive engagement and expand BIOCOOR's reach.

Transparency and Accountability: Regular updates on financial health, program outcomes, and future plans will be shared with stakeholders through newsletters, annual reports, and donor-exclusive briefings. This transparency will foster trust and confidence among supporters.

Community Engagement: BIOCOOR will strengthen its local relationships by engaging with the Rwandan community through events, local media, and partnerships with community leaders. By positioning BIOCOOR as an active and trusted player in the community, it can build local support and attract domestic donations and partnerships.

13. INNOVATION FRAMEWORK

In a constantly evolving funding landscape, BIOCOOR must adopt innovative approaches to enhance its resource mobilization efforts. The Innovation Framework focuses on identifying and utilizing new methods and tools to attract and retain diverse funding sources. Components include:

Digital Fundraising: BIOCOOR will leverage online fundraising platforms, including crowdfunding sites and social media campaigns, to reach individual donors worldwide. Storytelling, digital marketing, and the use of influencers will be integral to these campaigns.

Impact Investing: To appeal to investors interested in both social impact and financial returns, BIOCOOR will explore opportunities in impact investing, where funding is tied to measurable biodiversity conservation or community development outcomes. This may involve partnering with foundations or financial institutions interested in supporting environmental projects.

Data-Driven Donor Engagement: BIOCOOR will utilize data analytics to identify donor trends, segment audiences, and personalize outreach efforts. Through analyzing data from past campaigns and donor interactions, BIOCOOR can optimize its engagement strategies for better results.

Partnership with Tech Startups: Collaborating with technology companies or startups that align with BIOCOOR's mission could yield innovative solutions to its operational challenges and introduce new ways of engaging supporters, such as virtual reality project tours for transparent donation tracking.

Mobile Fundraising Initiatives: Recognizing the widespread use of mobile technology, BIOCOOR will explore mobile-friendly fundraising platforms, mobile wallets, and SMS-based donation campaigns to reach a broad audience with convenient giving options.

14. MONITORING AND EVALUATION (M&E) FRAMEWORK

This Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) framework is a critical tool for assessing the effectiveness of BIOCOOR's resource mobilization strategy. It will enable the organization to track its progress toward achieving its funding targets, ensuring that efforts are aligned with the overall goals of sustainability and community empowerment. The framework further provides a systematic approach to measuring performance, identifying areas for improvement, and making data-driven decisions. Through regularly monitoring key performance indicators (KPIs) and evaluating outcomes, BIOCOOR will continuously refine its strategies, maintain accountability to stakeholders, and demonstrate the impact of its resource mobilization activities.

Key Performance	Definition	Measurement Criteria	Frequency of	Target/Benchmark	
Indicator (KPI)			Monitoring		
Funding Growth Rate	Measures the year-on- year growth in funding sources.	Increase in total funding from grants, CSR, crowdfunding, and local fundraising.	Annually	10-15% annual growth in total funding	
Donor Retention Rate	Percentage of existing donors retained over a defined period.	Retained donors from previous year vs. total number of donors.	Annually	80-90% donor retention rate	
Proposal Success Rate	Percentage of successful grant proposals submitted.	Number of successful proposals / total number of proposals submitted.	Quarterly	40-50% success rate	
Cost-to- Income Ratio	Measures the efficiency of fundraising efforts.	Total cost of resource mobilization activities / total income generated.	Annually	< 20% cost-to-income ratio	
Impact Reporting Accuracy	Measures the quality and transparency of reporting on funded programs and initiatives.	Number of programs with clear, accurate, and timely impact reports.	Quarterly	100% of major projects reported on time and with clear metrics.	
Time to Secure Funding	The average time taken from proposal submission to funding approval.	Average time (in weeks) for securing funding post-proposal submission.	Quarterly	< 6 months for major grants	
Fundraising Event Effectiveness	Measures the success and efficiency of community fundraising events.	Amount raised vs. cost of event.	Post-event	Raise 2x-3x the cost of each event	
Diversity of Funding Sources	Assesses the variety and balance of funding sources.	Percentage of funding from different sources: grants, CSR, crowdfunding, etc.	Annually	Aim for at least 4 diverse funding sources	

Stakeholder Engagement Level	Measures the frequency and quality of engagement with key stakeholders.	Number of stakeholder meetings, collaboration initiatives, and feedback received.	Semi- annually	75-80% engagement rate with major stakeholders
Resource Mobilization Capacity Index	Assesses the internal capacity for resource mobilization efforts.	Number of staff, systems, and tools dedicated to resource mobilization.	Annually	100% capacity for the resource mobilization team to meet targets.

15. RESOURCES MOBILISATION ACTION PLAN

In the context of BIOCOOR's aspirations for a robust resource mobilization strategy, this annual action plan will serve as a critical roadmap for achieving BIOCOOR ambitious fundraising goals over the next five years. Each year is designed with specific Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) that build progressively on the achievements of the previous year, ensuring that the organization remains focused, adaptable, and efficient in its efforts.

Year	Objectives	Key Activities	Performance Indicators	Monitoring Frequency	Responsible Parties	Evaluation Method
2024/2025	Establishment of the foundational resource mobilization framework for BIOCOOR	-Build a comprehensive donor database -Develop targeted grant proposals, -Launch initial crowdfunding campaigns	-Number of donors identified -Number of grant proposals submitted -Funds raised from crowdfunding campaigns	-Monthly reviews to track the development of the donor database -Quarterly assessments of grant submissions, and crowdfunding performance	Resource Mobilization Team, Executive Director and Programmes Team	End-of-year evaluation to assess the overall structure and initial fundraising outcomes, with adjustments based on feedback and campaign success
2025/2026	Expand BIOCOOR's visibility and funding base through corporate sponsorships and fundraising events	-Secure corporate sponsorships -Organize major fundraising events -Enhance BIOCOOR's online presence through digital marketing	-Number of corporate partnerships established -Revenue generated from events Increase in social media engagement and website traffic	-Bi-monthly reviews of corporate partnership leads, - Monthly event planning progress checks, and -Digital marketing analytics reviews	-Resource Mobilization Team -Digital Marketing Officer	Mid-year evaluation on sponsorships and event success, with a focus on event ROI and brand visibility; end-of- year evaluation to refine digital strategies
2026/2027	Strengthen donor relationships and refine resources mobilization strategies based on performance evaluations	-Conduct regular donor engagement -Evaluate performance to identify areas of improvement	-Donor retention rate Number of recurring donations -Successful implementation	Quarterly reviews on donor communications and relationship management; monthly reviews of donation patterns	Resource Mobilization Team, Executive Director and Programmes Team	Comprehensive mid- year evaluation to assess donor retention and strategy effectiveness; year-end evaluation to confirm strategy refinements

		-Refine strategies for greater impact	of strategy adjustments			
2027/2028	Scale up successful initiatives and explore new funding opportunities	-Expand high- performing fundraising initiatives -Explore new funding streams -Prepare for the final push toward funding goals	-Amount of funds raised from scaled initiatives -New funding sources identified and secured -Progress toward funding targets	-Bi-monthly reviews of scaled initiative -Performance quarterly assessments of new funding sources	Resource Mobilization Team, Executive Director and Programmes Team	Year-end comprehensive evaluation on initiative scaling success and new funding integration
2028/2029	Achieve BIOCOOR's final fundraising goals and consolidate long-term sustainability	-Finalize all fundraising activities -Achieve target funding goals and plan future resource mobilization strategies	-Total funds raised compared to target -Number of long-term funding commitments secured -Future Resources mobilization strategy developed	-Monthly check-ins on the progress of final fundraising push -Quarterly reviews of long-term donor commitments	Resource Mobilization Team, Executive Director and Programmes Team	End-of-cycle evaluation to assess total fundraising success, with a final report outlining lessons learned and recommendations for future resource mobilization efforts

Year 1 (2024/2025) marks the foundational phase of BIOCOOR's resource mobilization strategy. In this initial stage, BIOCCOR should prioritize the establishment of a comprehensive donor database, which is essential for understanding the landscape of potential contributors. Developing targeted grant proposals is a key activity, as grants often represent substantial funding opportunities that can provide the necessary capital to launch and sustain BIOCOOR's programs. Additionally, launching initial crowdfunding campaigns will help to engage a broader audience and raise awareness of BIOCOOR's mission. This year's responsibilities, therefore must include proposal writing, donor outreach, and campaign management as initial fundraising activities.

Year 2 (2025/2026) will be about expansion and visibility. With a solid foundation in place, BIOCOOR will focus on expanding its funding base including corporate sponsorships. Partnerships with businesses will not only provide financial support but also offer opportunities for strategic collaborations that can enhance BIOCOOR's impact in communities. Organizing major fundraising events is another critical task for this year, as events serve as both fundraising opportunities and platforms for raising BIOCOOR's profile within the community and beyond. Further, enhancing BIOCOOR's online presence through digital marketing will amplify these efforts, reaching wider audiences and promoting greater engagement. Throughout the end of Year 2, BIOCOOR should be able to see a significant increase in both its financial resources and its public visibility, which are essential for the next phases of the strategy.

Year 3 (2026/2027) will focus on consolidation and reflection. BIOCCOR will work towards strengthening donor relationships, as retaining existing donors is often more cost-effective than acquiring new ones. This will involve regular communication, demonstrating impact, and engaging donors in meaningful ways. Performance evaluation is another priority, as BIOCOOR will need to critically assess its progress to date, identifying what has worked well and where improvements is needed. Strategy refinement based on these evaluations will ensure that the organization remains on track to meet its long-term goals. For BIOCOOR, this year is about deepening the relationships and strategies that have shown promise while making necessary adjustments to address any challenges or gaps.

Year 4 (2027/2028) is a period of scaling and exploration. At this point, BIOCOOR will have identified which initiatives have been most successful and will focus on scaling these activities to maximize their impact. This might involve increasing the scope of successful fundraising events, expanding online engagements, or deepening corporate partnerships. Exploring new funding opportunities is also vital, as the organization needs to continuously diversify its income streams to mitigate risks. This year will also involve preparing for the final fundraising push, ensuring that all efforts are aligned with reaching the overall funding target.

Year 5 (2028/2029) is the finale of BIOCOOR's five-year strategy. The primary focus will be on achieving the final funding target, which will require a concentrated effort across all fundraising channels. This year is also about consolidating gains, ensuring that the relationships, strategies, and structures built over the past five years are solidified and can be sustained into the future. Planning for future resource mobilization strategies is critical, as BIOCOOR must look beyond the immediate fundraising cycle to ensure long-term sustainability. Final evaluations and comprehensive reporting will not only document the successes and challenges of the past five years but also provide valuable insights for future initiatives. For BIOCOOR, this year is about securing the legacy of its efforts, ensuring that the organization is well positioned to continue its vital work in biodiversity conservation, community health, and environmental management.

Generally, regular check-ins scheduled quarterly, will be essential throughout this period to monitor progress, address challenges, and adjust the action plan as needed. This ongoing review process

will ensure that BIOCOOR remains responsive to changing circumstances and can make informed decisions to keep its resource mobilization strategy on track. Subsequently, BIOCOOR will be better equipped to navigate the complexities of fundraising and achieve its ambitious goals.

16. CONCLUSION

BIOCOOR's Resource Mobilization Strategy outlines a comprehensive approach to securing sustainable funding and expanding the organization's capacity to meet its mission. Through a diversified funding base, strategic partnerships, and community-driven initiatives, BIOCOOR will aim at enhancing its impact on biodiversity conservation and community resilience in Rwanda. This strategy is rooted in an in-depth analysis of BIOCOOR's unique positioning within the conservation landscape, leveraging its strengths while addressing critical challenges, including financial dependency and capacity-building needs.

The roadmap provided through clear benchmarks, stakeholder engagement plans, risk management strategies, and an M&E framework underscores BIOCOOR's commitment to accountability and effectiveness. Through implementing this strategy, BIOCOOR will not only secure financial sustainability but also strengthen its role as a key contributor to Rwanda's environmental and socioeconomic goals.